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This publication is the Official  
Newsletter of A.B.A.T.E. of MN, Inc. 
Opinions expressed here in, by the  
Editor and others, may not be those of 
A.B.A.T.E. of MN. Articles may be  
reprinted with proper attribution.

SUBMISSIONS TO ROAD NOISE 
email: roadnoise@abatemn.org 

Road Noise 
16550 226th Ave NW 
Elk River, MN 55330

ROAD NOISE  
ADVERTISEMENTS 

No faxed ads. Deadline is the 1st of the 
month prior to publication. Use a jpeg 
file format for electronic ads. Mailed ads 
must be mailed flat. Send Display Ad        
Artwork on paper no larger than 8.5" X 
11". Do not  reduce artwork to desired 
size, make a note for the desired size for 
the ad (spell out the size).  
 Cost / Spaces / per issue  
           Business Card        $15.00 
           1/4 page                  $35.00 
           1/2 page                  $65.00 
           Full page               $125.00 
           Full page *Insert           call 
 *Additional printing charges for Inserts. 
 If Ads are prepaid for one year, a 10% discount is 
applied. If production work is necessary on the 
Ad, $35.00 per hour will be billed.  
Chapter Fundraisers/political ads receive a 30% 
discount.  
At the descretion of the Editor, if late ads (after the 
1st of the month prior to publication) are accepted, 
a 20% surcharge will be added to the cost.  
Website advertising:  
Chapter Fundraisers ads are free of charge. Use a 
jpeg file format for electronic ads and send to:  
roadnoise@abatemn.org. 
 

LETTERS AND ARTICLES 
Submissions are encouraged, however, are           
subject to editing and will be printed at the              
discretion of the Road Noise Committee. The use of 
foul language, personal attacks or the use of            
language that may be libelous or interpreted as         
inciting hate or sexual harassment is not permitted. 
User comments are reviewed by moderators to en-
sure that comments meet these standards. Anyone 
submitting an article, “Letter to the Editor,” or         
photograph may request that it be returned by           
including with submission a self-addressed 
stamped envelope. Letters to the Editor must be         
accompanied with the author’s signature. For           
electronic picture submissions, use a tiff or jpeg file 
format.  

GRAPEVINES AND REPORTS 
The deadline is the 10th of the month 

 prior to publication. 
 - DO NOT submit in all uppercase, or insert  
   backgrounds. 
 - Include your chapter/committee name on the 
   subject  line of the email that you send to the 
   Road Noise.  
 Use the following basic outline: 
 1) Chapter/Committee Name 
 2) Next Chapter/Committee Meetings/Time,  Place 
 3) Upcoming Events; What, Where, When 
 4) Meeting Updates, Important News, Comments 
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 A.B.A.T.E. OF MN 
STATE OFFICE 

STATE OFFICE HOURS: 
Monday - Friday 6:00pm - 9:00pm 
 
State Office Administrator, Shelly Deutsch 

 E-mail: StateOffice@abatemn.org 
 A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota, Inc. 

 P.O. Box 142 
Mapleton, MN 56065 

 (507) 487-5000 
 

Not receiving your Road Noise? 
 Contact the State Office to ensure your address 
is correct in our system. If it is correct, you will 
need to contact your post office to ensure that 
they are delivering the Road Noise to you. 
 
Get address changes to me ASAP.  
Road Noise is bulk mail and will not be   
forwarded. 
 
Membership tri-folds:  
can be requested from the State Office, or from 
Shelley Deutsch (Membership & Retention 
Chair) at (507) 227-4498, or membership 
@abatemn.org. You can also find membership 
forms on the  website at www.abatemn.org. 
When you recruit a new member, write your 
name and Chapter on the tri-fold so you receive 
credit for the recruit. Make sure tri-folds,   
Chapter information forms, and other pertinent 
business documents are written legibly,   
including area codes, zip  codes, phone 
numbers, and e-mail addresses.  Use 
POSTAL CORRECT  addresses. The following 
are address tips: Do not abbreviate County 
Road, Minnesota State Highway, Circle, do not 
use #sign (i.e. Co. Rd, ST, Hwy, CR, use Lot or 
Apt. or TRLR number, example: Trailer + number 
=TRLR 201 or Lot 201, or Apt 201). 
 
Memberships:  
Postcards go out to members who will expire 
at the end of that given month. Renewals must 
reach the State Office by the third Friday of the  
month, regardless of the date, to ensure you      
receive your next month’s Road Noise. Use 
POSTAL CORRECT address! Please allow 4-6 
weeks to receive your new hard cards. 
 
Minutes:  
from Chapter, Committee, and District meetings 
can be e-mailed to stateoffice@abatemn.org. 
  
Mailing Labels:  
The State Office can print current mailing labels 
for your Chapter’s newsletters, reminder cards, 
and event flyers.  

Feel free to call me with questions,  
concerns, and inquiries 6:00 pm to  
9:00 pm, or leave a message and  

I will return your call ASAP. 
A.B.A.T.E. of MN accepts no responsibility for 

the submissions, comments, opinions, or  
errors contained within this publication. 
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CHAPTER PRESIDENT CONTACTS
Northeast District: 
   O   St. Cloud           Central Chapter                         Travis Rolfes                     (320) 249-6221 
   C    St. Francis         East Central Chapter                Jim Pierson                       (763) 226-1797 
    6    Finlayson           Jack Pine Riders Chapter         Duane Tchida                    (320) 515-0232 
   G   Twin Cities         Metro Chapter                            Jameson Lemke               (612) 707-5528 
   M   Duluth                Northeast Chapter                     Ed McPhail                        (218) 390-4468  
    4    Big Lake            Sand Dunes Chapter                Michael Olkives                 (612) 730-8616 
    8    Grand Rapids    Up North Chapter                      Chris Parks                        (218) 398-7640 
Northwest District: 
   U    Roseau              Borderland Chapter                   Patrick Sullivan                 (218) 242-0120 
    7     Alexandria          Freedom First Riders Chapter  Gary Goracke                   (320) 491-8546 
   E    Detroit Lakes     Heart of the Lakes Chapter       Gordan "Gordy" Skillings     (218) 996-4715 
   Y    Bemidji              North Star Chapter                    Daniel Chandler                (218) 251-0349 
   D    Red Lake Falls  Northwest Chapter                    Gary Hasby                       (218) 689-3242 
Southeast District: 
   P    Wells                  Flatlanders Chapter                  Tony Roe                           (507) 438-5962 
   N    Rochester          Southeast LC Chapter               Seth Hall                           (507) 398-8183  
    I     Mankato            River Valley Chapter                 Darren Sather                   (507) 676-2918 
   S    Owatonna          Straight River Chapter              Mike Smith                        (507) 213-8845 
   Q   Chaska              Tri-County Chapter                    Jon Fernholz                     (952) 649-0581 
Southwest District: 
   H    Marshall             Buffalo Ridge Chapter               Jesse Warneke                 (952) 715-1639 
   K    Glenwood          Glacial Ridge Chapter               Harmony Lillie                   (320) 583-6162 
    J    Delano               Lake Chapter                            April Murch                       (612) 741-0279 
   V    St. James          Rolling Prairie Chapter              Tom Duncan                      (507) 830-0782 
   B    Hutchinson        South Central Chapter              Regina Maningoine           (320) 894-5596 
   A    Worthington       Southwest Chapter                   Todd Homan                     (507) 304-5901 
   X    Madison             Way West Chapter                    Jacob Thell                       (320) 305-1626

A.B.A.T.E. OF MINNESOTA CONTACTS

State Coordinator 
Jane Doyle (612) 910-1572 
statecoordinator@abatemn.org 
Assistant State Coordinator 
Jim Orn (320) 398-6966 
AsstCoordinator@abatemn.org 
State Treasurer 
Michelle“Mitch” Backlund 
 (763) 263-1532 
StateTreasurer@abatemn.org 
State Secretary 
Michele Legried (507) 251-3805 
StateSecretary@abatemn.org 
Northeast District Director 
Kent Verner (218) 343-7826 
NortheastDir@abatemn.org 
Northwest District Director 
Edgar Burke (218) 849-5021 
NorthwestDir@abatemn.org 
Southeast District Director 
Virgil Legried (507) 951-0624 
SoutheastDir@abatemn.org 
Southwest District Director 
Shelly Deutsch (507) 227-4498 
SouthwestDir@abatemn.org 
Trustee 
Mack Backlund (763) 226-9195 
Trustee@abatemn.org 

A.B.A.T.E. University Chair 
Stephanie Christensen (763) 443-4732 
abateu@abatemn.org 
Buddy Bear Chair 
Sharon Polman (218) 507-5163 
BuddyBear@abatemn.org 
Education Chair 
Jon Fernholz (952) 649-0581 
Education@abatemn.org 
Gambling Manager 
Angie Morberg (218) 686-5988 
Gambling@abatemn.org 
Historian 
Gaida Trout (320) 291-6975 
historian@abatemn.org 
Legislative Team 
legislativeteam@abatemn.org 
Marketing Director 
Harmony Lillie (320) 583-6162 
marketing@abatemn.org 
Membership and Retention 
April Murch (612) 741-0279 
membership@abatemn.org 
MRF Liaison 
Rob Benjamin (952) 681-0592 
mrfrep@abatemn.org 
NCOM Liaison 
Jane Doyle (612) 910-1572 
NcomLiaison@abatemn.org 

Passport Run 
Passportrun@abatemn.org 
Products Manager 
Kari Duncan (507) 830-0782 
Products@abatemn.org 
Publications Chair 
Tammy Winkels (320) 252-7353 
publications@abatemn.org 
Revisor   
Open 
Road Noise Editor 
roadnoise@abatemn.org 
State Office Administrator 
Shelly Deutsch (507) 487-5000 
StateOffice@abatemn.org 
State Rally Chair 
Doug Cohen  (605) 321-9613 
Rally@abatemn.org 
Ways and Means 
Kristy Luhman (952) 412-6064 
Ways-Means@abatemn.org 
Website 
Kimmer Robertson (763) 772-4776 
WebMaster@abatemn.org 
Write to Ride 
Frank Ernst (612) 801-2920 
Write2ride@abatemn.org 
Young Riders 
Harmony Lillie  (320) 583-6162 
youngriders@abatemn.org 
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Dear Fellow Motorcyclists:
American Bikers for Awareness, Training, 
and Education (A.B.A.T.E.) of Minnesota is 
a not for profit, grass roots organization 
that is committed to educating  
motorcyclists and the general public 
about motorcycling. A.B.A.T.E. members 
ride many different types and brands of  
motorcycles. We are all people with a 
common interest in a common activity. 
The fact that we share an interest in  
motorcycling is more important than the 
type of motorcycle we ride. 
 
There are chapters of A.B.A.T.E. located 
throughout Minnesota. Each of these 
chapters is represented on the A.B.A.T.E. 
Board of Directors (B.O.D.). The B.O.D. 
also includes the A.B.A.T.E. state officers. 
The B.O.D. meets once each quarter to 
discuss the operation of the organization. 
In addition, each chapter holds a monthly 
meeting in their area of the state. 
A.B.A.T.E. is a member driven  
organization. Members are encouraged 
to participate in any of these meetings. 
 
A.B.A.T.E. seeks to promote the positive 
aspects of motorcycling and strives to 
protect the rights of motorcyclists by 

being involved in the local, state and  
national political process. Safer  
motorcycling, reducing accidents and  
fatalities can be best accomplished by 
education and training of both the  
motorcyclists and the general public, not 
necessarily through additional legislation. 
 
Our ability to enjoy many freedoms 
while riding motorcycles in Minnesota 
is the direct result of the work done by 
motorcyclists in our state. These people 
have joined together to fight for our 
rights and freedoms. 
 
The efforts of these people have made 
Minnesota a leader in motorcycle safety. 
We have one of the toughest licensing 
standards in the nation, the best public 
awareness programs, and the most  
comprehensive rider education programs 
in the nation. These efforts have helped 
reduce motorcycle accidents, injuries, and  
fatalities in spite of the growing number 
of licensed motorcyclists in Minnesota. 
 
To continue these efforts we need your 
support and participation. Show your 
commitment to protecting and preserving 

your rights as a motorcyclist in Minnesota. 
Participate in the meetings, rides, and the 
fundraising  activities. You will be informed 
about the motorcycle activities in the 
state by receiving Road Noise, the 
A.B.A.T.E. monthly news publication. 
A.B.A.T.E. is fun, educational and a great 
way to meet people and make new 
friends with similar interests. 
 
With your help, we can continue to  
promote the positive image of  
motorcyclists. If you want more 
information about A.B.A.T.E., please  
attend any of our meetings, meet other 
members, and ask questions. 
 
We are pleased that you have decided 
your rights are worth protecting, that the 
positive aspects of motorcycling are 
worth promoting, that education is  
important, and that the cost of an 
A.B.A.T.E. membership is a small price to 
pay to preserve and promote these  
principles. 
 
Members are the most important thing 
that A.B.A.T.E. has, so Thank You for  
becoming a member and we look  
forward to seeing you at our events.

MINNESOTA ORGANIZATIONS 
Motorcycle PAC of Minnesota 
       Mark Senn (612) 839-1077 
       8360 Suffolk Drive 
       Chanhassen, MN 55317 
  
Minnesota Motorcycle Club Coalition 
       Web: www.mnmccoalition.com 
       Facebook: mnmccoalition 
       Secretary: Mike Klatt 
       Email: mncoalitionsec@gmail.com  
 
 Minnesota Motorcycle Safety Center - 
MMSC 
       Beginning, Experienced, Moped, 
       and other motorcycle courses 
       (800) 407-6677 
       www.motorcyclesafety.state.mn.us  
 Minnesota Motorcycle Safety 
Advisory Task Force 
       Jon Fernholz, Liaison 
       mnmsatf@abatemn.org  
 Motorcycle Dial-A-Ride 
       Kyla Baker (218) 407-4005 
       Kylab1998@gmail.com 
 
        Motorcycle Dial-A-Ride 
       (888) 342-5743 
       contact@motorcycledialaride.org 
       www.motorcycledialaride.org 
 
 Confederation of Clubs of Minnesota 
       https://www.facebook.com/cocofmn   

THE HEARTLAND STEAM ORGANIZATIONS 

NATIONAL MOTORCYCLE RIGHTS ORGANIZATION 

A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota 
stateoffice@abatemn.org 
P.O. Box 142 
Mapleton, MN 56065 
(507) 487-5000  
A.B.A.T.E. of Illinois 
PO Box 526 
Avon, IL 61415 
(309) 343-6588 • Fax (309) 343- 6387 
http://abate-il.org  
A.B.A.T.E. of Iowa 
1240 Washington St. • P.O. Box 70 
Eldora, IA 50627 
(641) 858-5001 • Fax (641) 858-5012 
http://abateiowa.org 
 
A.B.A.T.E. of Nebraska 
P.O. Box 22764 
Lincoln, NE 68542 
(402) 489-0651 
www.abateofne.com 

A.B.A.T.E. of North Dakota 
1001 S 22nd St 
Bismarck, ND 58504 
(800) 726-4094 • Fax (701) 224-0650 
abatend.com 
 
A.B.A.T.E. of South Dakota 
 #243 2601 S. Minnesota Ave, STE 105 
Sioux Falls, SD 57105-4750 
http://www.abatesd.com 
 
ABATE of Wisconsin 
PO Box 38 
Brookfield, WI 53008 
(262) 402-0593 
http://www.abatewis.org

American Motorcyclist Association (AMA) 
13515 Yatmouth Drive                                        Pickerington, OH 43147 
(614) 856-1900                                                  www.AMADirectlink.com 
 
Motorcycle Riders Foundation MRF 
E-Mail: mrfoffice@mrf.org 
P. O. Box 9090                                                                Peoria, IL 61612 
(202) 546-0983                                                                     www.mrf.org 
 National Coalition of Motorcyclists N.C.O.M. 
21054 Sherman Way, 3rd floor                          Canoga Park, CA 91303 
(800) ON-A-BIKE                                              http://www.aimncom.com 
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The A.B.A.T.E.  of Minnesota State 
Rally is almost here!  Are you ready to 
have some fun?  Have you signed up 
to help out with security, admission, 
products, trash removal, or anything 
else to assure that we have a  
successful event?   I can't wait to  
walk around the grounds and visit 
with you.   
 
Don't forget about the State Rally  
raffle. Buy and sell those tickets!   
The gambling committee will do their 
best to spend the profit wisely.  Our 
Young Riders Scholarship fund is  
always a top priority.  And don't  
forget to support our new gambling  
manager - Angie. 
 
I have heard that our membership 
is growing.  That's such awesome 
news!  Remember to keep a positive 
attitude, welcome all of our members, 
and treat others with respect.  We can 
accomplish so much as a team. 
 
See you at the rally!                          Jane  

State  
Coordinator 

Jane Doyle 
(612) 910-1572 
statecoordinator@abatemn.org

Assistant  
State  
Coordinator 

Jim Orn 
(320) 250-4000 
AsstCoordinator@abatemn.org 

Is everyone ready to have fun at the Rally? 
This is the month we have been waiting for all 
year, to get out, blow off some steam and 
have some fun. And there’s still time if you 
wanted to volunteer and help out on a shift, 
whatever it may be. I’m sure they will be more 
than happy to take a helping hand to help 
with another Rally. 
 
Have you been able to get out and take in  
an A.B.A.T.E. fundraiser event this summer?  
I know myself I’ve been looking through my 
Road Noise to see what might be happening 
on the weekends I have available, which are 
usually few and far between. 
 
When at the Rally, make sure you get your  
raffle ticket purchased so you have a chance 
at the drawing and maybe at some point, if 
you swing by the gambling tent, you might  
be able to meet our new Gambling Manager. 
 
Once this event is done, then we need to start 
thinking about STEAM and A.B.A.T.E. U. But 
let’s get through the Rally and we’ll worry 
about that down the road, which believe it or 
not, the Committee is already working on 
A.B.A.T.E. U for April 2026. 
 
Till next time 
    JimState  

Treasurer  
“Mitch”  
Michelle Backlund 
(763) 263-1532 
StateTreasurer@abatemn.org

August already! This summer is really going 
by fast.  As you are reading this, I should be 
riding the Black Hills of South Dakota. One 
of my favorite things to do. Many great 
friends and lots of great roads. 

Summer fundraisers are in full swing. Make sure 
to give your chapter treasurer help during these 
events. Many hands make for lighter work. And 
contact me if you have any questions or  
concerns with the A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota  
financials. 

Ride Free, 
    Mitch



6              August 2025                                                                          A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota Inc.

State Rally  
Report   
Doug Cohen 
(605) 321-9613 
Rally@abatemn.org

Next Meeting(s) 
August 24th, Fairgrounds, Litchfield, 1:00 pm 
 
Is your chapter ready? Do you have a  
decoration theme picked out for your  
campsite? Are you hosting social hours?  
Do you have your King & Queen nominations 
submitted? Did you turn in your chapter  
nominee for your yearbook category? Did you 
submit memorial names for the memorial 
ride? We cannot wait to see all these events 
and what people picked!  
 
It is important to remember why we get  
together at Rally time:  
—  Raise money for A.B.A.T.E. to help fight for  
    motorcycle rights. 
— Celebrate our accomplishments throughout 
    2025. 
— Socialize with your A.B.A.T.E. family. 
 
So do not forget to attend everything the 
Rally has to offer, go visit the bands, the  
vendors, the Rally bonfire, and other chapters. 
This is your Rally, and it will be as great as you 
make it!! 
 
Please help us hang up flyers and sign-up  
sponsors. It is still not too late to do this. 
Sponsors will receive free advertising to the 
end of the year and let us do that last big 
push to spread the word with flyers! Forms 
and flyers are available at the state website 
and your chapter rep also received copies. If 
you need copies sent to you, contact  
Ingrid at (763) 516-7029. 
 
If your chapter wants a group photo taken at  
the Rally contact Harmony (320) 583-6162 to 
schedule a day/time. 
 
Firewood rings will be for sale $10. Wood  
will be for sale at $10 a bundle and will be 

certified from Meeker County. 
 
Rally Entry: 
You can come as early as Sunday, August 24th 
at 3:00 pm. Do not enter the fairgrounds  
before 3:00 pm that day, as we need to meet 
our contract obligations first before we can 
take possession of the fairgrounds, and have 
our Rally meeting.  Reminder it is your  
chapter's responsibility to rope off your chap-
ter campsite area if you wish to reserve the 
same spots. Campsites are secured on a first 
come first serve basis. 
 
The registration will be in a different location 
this year. It will be to the right of the entrance, 
in the first large metal building. This should 
help improve the traffic flow at the Rally. 
 
There will be a bike wash this year at the Rally, 
on Friday from 4:00 pm – 6:00 pm and  
Saturday from 11:00 am – 1:00 pm. 
 
We will also have a lot of bike, trike, and 
people games, and a sponsorship ride each 
day, and the memorial ride, so be sure to 
check them out this year! 
 
Here are the categories for the bike show: 

• Rat 
• Sport 
• Mini 
• Semi-Custom Standard 
• Semi-Custom Dresser 
• Full Custom 
• Vintage 
• Stock 
• Metric 
• Trike 
• Best of Show 
• Best Paint 

 
See the available spots for Rally volunteer 
shifts, we need your help! There are still a ton 
of spots left. Contact Ingrid at (763) 516-7029 
to sign up. 
 
Vice-Presidents will need to help us make sure 
that your chapter members are showing up  

continued on page 7 

It is Rally month . . . we are so excited for this year!
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STATE RALLY  
continued from page 6  

for their volunteer shifts. The 
signup sheets will be available 
to view at registration. If your VP 
is not attending the Rally, please 
find a replacement and let In-
grid know who will be coordi-
nating the Rally volunteers for 
your chapter during the Rally. 
 
Ingrid and I are so fortunate to 
work with all of you for this big 
event, so thank you so much for 
all for your Rally support! 
We would like to give a huge 
shout out to our Rally  
Committee;  
 
WE COULD NOT DO THIS 
WITHOUT THEM: 

!
!

Treasurer  - - - - - -Erin Fredricks 
Secretary  - - -Gina "Silverfoxx"  
                                   Maningoine 
Sgt @ Arms  - - - - - - - - - - -John 
              "Veeeight" Maningoine 
Bike Games  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Way West/Joe Ruby 
Bike Show/Tattoo Contest  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Joe JJ Jones 
Entertainment  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Smoker 
First Aid - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Mike Pesta 
Registration  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Tonja Flick, Doug Hall 
Products/Volunteer Cards  - - - - - -Kari Duncan, Morgan Asleson 
Security: Patrol/Front Gate/Shuttle - - - - - - - - - - - - -Tom Duncan/ 

Jameson Lemke/AJ Meisinger/Erin Fredricks 
Rally Raffle  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - Jim Orn 
Sponsorships - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Mitch Backlund 
Program  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Tammie Black/Mitch Backlund 
Memorial Ride  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -.Travis Rolfes 
Vendors/Talent Show/ King & Queen Pageant  -Fred & Deb Kviz 
Awards  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Tim Jensen/Dar’s Goof 
Ice Wagon & Sober Cab  - - - - - - - - - - - - -Dial-A-Ride Kyla Baker 
Chili Contest  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -MRF Rob Benjamin 
Waste Warriors  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Trashy Smith/ Don Keim 
Firewood & Rings  - - - - - - - - - - -Jack Pine Riders Richard Nelson 
Rally Setup  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Shelly Deutsch 
Hay Wagon Rides  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Dan Leiding 
Electrician  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Chris Lyons 
Bike Wash, Memorial Program, Yearbook  - - - - - - - - -Gaida Trout 
Advertising  - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -Harmony Lillie 

— Dougie, Rally Chair

See You 
at the 
Rally!



This includes the report I submitted with  
a photo for July Road Noise.  
Unfortunately, my June report was         
reprinted in place of this but they  
included the photo I submitted for July,  
the explanation of the photo was not 
published. I am trying again but before we get to my July/August report, I want to let people know we received 2025 
W2R rockers but our participation this year has been better than the last several years so I have already run out, I was 
short 7 rockers. For the 7 that did not receive their 2025 rocker in July we have more ordered and will get them to 
you. I definitely need to make some improvements in this process, sorry. I would also like to point out at the time of 
my July report we did not know the status of lane splitting/filtering but we now know it became law July 1.  
 
The 2025 Regular session of the Minnesota legislature has ended and a special session began June 9th. The most  
relevant issue at stake specific to motorcyclists is lane splitting/filtering. As I am writing this we don’t know if lane 
splitting /filtering will take effect as planned or if changes will be made. We will notify people as soon as we know 
what happens. Unless it is changed during special session lane splitting /filtering will take effect July 1, 2025.  
A portion of the current language from statute 169.974 Is stated here.  
(g) A person may operate a motorcycle and overtake and pass another vehicle in the same direction of  
      travel and within the same traffic lane if the motorcycle is operated:  

(1) at not more than 25 miles per hour; and  
(2) no more than 15 miles per hour over the speed of traffic in the relevant traffic lanes.  

If the law does take effect as expected and lane splitting/filtering becomes legal please do so safely, within the limits 
of the law, and with respect for other drivers. If you do not have the appropriate skills to do it safely, please refrain 
from taking part, we do not want motorcyclists involved in crashes.  
 
If you have not seen the Legislative Team update here are a few things to be aware of. Bills that will be around to help 
or haunt us in 2026.  
— SF54, HF964 Reduction of sales tax for older motorcycles. We support  
— SF2639, HF2494 Uninsured and underinsured mandate for motorcyclists. We oppose.  
— SF2484, HF2519 Digital Fair Repair Act, addition of motorcycles. We support  
— SF2891, HF2956 Remove cap on reasonable attorney fees for motorcyclist equal access violations. We support  
— SF1505, HF686 Development of a model policy for safe traffic stops. We support (If motorcyclist anti-profiling 
    language is added).  
Special session should be over by the time you are reading this; legislators will be back home in their districts.  
Contact them over the summer, ask them to support our position on these issues.  
 
Last month I mentioned my plans to attend Bikers in the Beltway and the possibility of a White House visit. We did 
make the trip and were able to take part in two White House tours, one took place Wednesday morning and was  
very interesting. The other a more private tour took place at 10:00 PM (yes PM) Tuesday. We expected our tour on 
Tuesday would include a visit to the oval office but when the time came, the president was still in the office working 
so understandable we did not get to take in that part of the tour. The White House is truly amazing and I am grateful 
that I had the opportunity to visit. (See photo above.) 
 
The last item to mention is we still have not received the replacements for the 2025 W2R rockers, Kari is 
following up on these and I am hopeful that before you read this I will have them. I apologize again for not  
having taken better care of this.  
 
Are they talking about lane splitting/filtering in rider training classes, are you attending?  
 
To all, my MCHSI e mail address will be going away very soon so If you are contacting me using that address, please 
change my contact information in your directory to  frankdennisernst@gmail.com  
Thank you                                — frank 
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Write To Ride 
Frank Ernst 
(601) 801-2920 
Write2ride@abatemn.org 

Pictured are those that took part in the tours. Our host Blake Paulson, Staff 
Assistant White House Office of Legislative Affairs, Ed Sheeter NCOM Legislative 
Task force Chairman, Jane Doyle A.B.A.T.E. MN State Coordinator, Vicki Ernst 
(who made the arrangements) and Jay Jackson MRF Vice president. 
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The Where In A.B.A.T.E. is April and  
Harmony Adventure being in full swing.  
Remember to bring your guests to your  
meetings. Sign them up and get the  
membership patch. 
 
The chapter that paved the road to  
membership with the highest percent  
increase in their chapter membership  
was Up North followed very closely 
by Metro in 2nd and Straight River in 3rd.  
Honorable mention to South Central  
who got the highest total new members.  
Well done. Congratulations to Up North  
on securing 1st quarter’s $500 for your chapter. 
The 2nd quarter is underway. Which chapter will 
pave the road this quarter? 
 
We are well underway with our 2025  
Membership Kick Off Event. You signed up 115 
new members to A.B.A.T.E. Well done! It is a  
testament of what we can accomplish together 
as a team. Can we beat that number for the 2nd 
quarter? Only one way to find out. Try! 
 
Let us pause for a moment and talk about those 
impressive 115 new members. Has your chapter 
sent out their introduction letter that you got at 
the April B.O.D.? Have they come to a meeting, 
an event? 
 
Now is the time to reach out to them. Now is the 
time to let them know they matter. We do not 
want them to end up on your chapter’s  
expiration list next year. 
 
Speaking of not having expired members have 
you utilized the three months to expiration  
letter that you also got at the April B.O.D. to  
encourage your expiring members to renew? 
 
While getting new members is important, so is 
retaining the ones that we already have. 
 
The MRF invited A.B.A.T.E of MN to join them in 
a joint membership table in May at the Taste of 

Membership 
& Retention  
April Murch 
(612) 741-0279 
membership@abatemn.org 
 

MRF and A.B.A.T.E. of MN hosting a joint membership table.

Shakopee. It was very fruitful. Thank you to Rob 
Benjamin, A.B.A.T.E. MRF Rep for including us. 
We are excited to team up on future collabs. 
 
I am here for you. I am here to help. 
 
Until Next Month Friends -  
Together We Are Stronger 

 — April
Ways & Means 
Report  
Kristy Luhman 
(952) 412-6064 

Ways-Means@abatemn.org 

Next Meeting(s): 
October 12th, Ugly Bar, Montrose at 12:00 pm. 
 
Our committee last met on June 29th. We 
 reviewed and approved the annual tax return 
for A.B.A.T.E. of MN. We also looked over 
State and Chapter bills, fundraiser reports, 
and deposits. 
 
It was great to see everyone and catch up. 
Hope to see you all at the State Rally.  Until 
then Happy and safe riding. 

—Kristy 
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Products  
Report  
Kari Duncan 
(507) 830-0644 
products@abatemn.org

Hello Biker family, 
 
Not much to report on this month. Getting ready 
for our State Rally later this month. Trying to get 
everything ordered. 
 
I am writing this from up in northern Minnesota, 
as I am at the Upper Kettle River Shakedown. 
Get out and support other Chapter events. We 
all can use the help. Personally, I attend events 
that have shown support for my home Chapter 
events, so if I have not attended one of your 
events, this is probably why. 
 
As always, if you need products, have  
suggestions or ideas send me an email at  
products@abatemn.org and I will do what I can. 
 
Stay safe and I will see down the road. 
 
 — Kari

Publications 
Committee  
Tammy Winkels 
(320) 252-7353 
publications@ 
abatemn.org 

Next Meeting (s):  
August 10th, Zoom Meeting, 11:00 am 
September 7th, Zoom meeting, 11:00 am 
October 12th, Ugly Bar, Montrose, 1:00 pm

A.B.A.T.E.  
University 
Stephanie  
Christensen 
(763) 443-4732 
AbateU@abatemn.org

A.B.A.T.E. University - April 17th - 19th,  
     Holiday Inn, Alexandria

April and I have been working on things together. 
So, make sure you check out her Road Noise article.
 
I am very excited to see membership tables set up
and the goodies are going over well. I do have a 
limited supply left, so if you have reached out, I 
am bringing them to the B.O.D.  
 
What do you like best and what would you like to 
see for next year in the refills? I like seeing that 
you are using social media to reach people, make 
sure you are responding to those who comment. 
For example, if I post something on my Glacial 
Ridge page and one of my chapter members re-
sponds, from my Glacial Ridge page, I need to 
reply to them. This helps from your page being 
hidden and Facebook from saying that you are a 
fake page. Share everyone’s post that you see. 
Make an event for things you do. When people 
search for things to do near you, your event will 
pull up. 
 
Questions or need help? I can do most things 
over the phone but sometimes I need to video to 
explain things. 
 — Harmony

Marketing 
Director  
Harmony Lillie 
(320) 583-6162 
marketing@abatemn.org  

State Office 
Administrator  
Shelly Deutsch 
(507) 227-4498 
membership@abatemn.org 
 

The State Office is running as it should. I finished all 
the Algona Memberships in 2 days.  We signed up 
22 new members! The Chapters that benefited the 
most from the membership table were Central with 
19, and Flatlanders & River Valley each had 10. So,  
if you were there & didn't sign up to work a shift,  
thank those that did! 
 
Keep looking at those membership cards, sign up  
or renew at the meetings or online, State Rally is 
coming up soon, if you don't want to stand in line  
so long..... 
Keep on Keepin on! — Shelly 
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This month, I wanted to give a little insight into 
my position as Historian of A.B.A.T.E. of MN. 
 
"Historical documents are crucial for under-
standing the past as they offer direct, firsthand 
accounts of events and the context in which 
they occurred. They provide a window into the 
social, cultural, and political context of historical 
events, helping us understand why things  
happened the way they did. Documents reveal 
the perspectives, beliefs, and values of people 
from the past. Historical documents, in their  
various forms, preserve knowledge and ideas 
of the past, ensuring that future generations can
learn from and build upon the past. They offer a 
tangible connection to the past, allowing us to 
connect with previous generations. In essence, 
historical documents are not just pieces of 
paper; they are windows into the past. " 
 
This was taken, in part, from an internet search. 
So, as you all should know by now, I love the 
tangible history documents. I know almost  
everything these days is shared electronically, 
but I also appreciate a document I can hold in 
my hand, and also for future A.B.A.T.E. of MN 
Historians. After the mid 1990's and early 
2000's, I have noticed there are not a lot of  
documents given to the Historian. If you would 
like to, please include the Historian in the 
shares of your meeting minutes, fliers,  
announcements, etc. 
 
Anything and everything is appreciated for 
A.B.A.T.E. of MN records. Thank you all!   — Gaida Gator Trout

Historian 
Gaida Trout 
(320) 291-6975 
historian@abatemn.org 

Sorry all, too many things to juggle and not 
enough time to juggle them. So, this will be a 
short one.  
 
I have reached out to the remaining districts 
that have not submitted requests to use District 
Rider Training for this season. There is still time 
to take advantage of the $600 that has been 
budgeted for each district for rider training. 
Keep in mind that it does not have to be a  
contracted event. It could simply be a chapter 
member that wants to take a course. If you  
are interested, talk with your chapter, and  
ultimately you ask a district director to get it 
going.  
 
No time for an education quote this month. 
Enjoy the ride! 
 – Jon 

Education 
Jon Fernholz 
(952) 649-0581 

Education@abatemn.org 

Gambling 
Report 
Angie Morberg 
(218) 686-5988 
Gambling@abatemn.org

Hi everyone!  
 
The gambling has been busy this past month with 
four raffles, and we are starting to think about the 
A.B.A.T.E. U raffle for next year. 
 
The State Rally is coming fast, and we still have 
tickets for sale. if anyone needs any please reach 
out to me and I will get them to you.  
 
Have a great rest of the summer and ride safe! 
  — Angie

Dial-A-Ride 
Kyla Baker 
(218) 407-4005 
Kylab1998@gmail.com      
No Report Received.
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 Young  Riders  
 Report 
 Harmony Lillie 
 (320) 583-6162 
youngriders@abatemn.org

Would you like to become a 
Young Riders supporter?  

Donations should be forwarded to  
A.B.A.T.E. of MN State Treasurer  
16550 226th  Ave NW • Elk River MN 55330 

Current Proud Supporters  
of A.B.A.T.E. Young Riders 

Jane Doyle  . . . . . . . . . .June 2023 – November, 2025 
Jon Fernholz  . . . . . . . . .June 2023 - November, 2025 
Jim & Kristie Orn  . . . . . . . . . . .June 2023 - May, 2025 
Alex & Kelly Erickson  . . . . . . . June 2023 - May 2025 
Vicki & frank Ernst  . . . . . . . . . .June 2023 - May, 2026 
Tri-County chapter  
A.B.A.T.E. of MN.  . . . . . . . . . . .June 2023 – May 2027 
Lake chapter  
A.B.A.T.E. of MN . . . . . . . . .January. 2024 – Dec. 2025 
Rolling Prairie chapter  
A.B.A.T.E. of MN  . . . . . . . . . . . . .June 2024-May 2025 
East Central chapter  
A.B.A.T.E. of MN  . . . . . . . . . . . . June 2024- May 2025 
Bob & Toni McChesney  . . . . August 2023-July 2025 
Jim & Kelly Pierson  . . . . .December 2024-May 2032 
 

You can become a Young Rider Supporter! 
We are offering the opportunity to become 
“Proud supporter of A.B.A.T.E. Young Riders”.  
Private parties may be listed as “Proud supporter 
of A.B.A.T.E. Young Riders” at a small donation of 
$200 per year. A.B.A.T.E. chapters can be listed as 
“Proud supporter of A.B.A.T.E. Young Riders” at a 
fee of $400 per year. Either group may participate 
in 6-month increments. 
 
How it works, make a minimum $100 personal  
donation, $200 chapter donation and we will  
recognize the donor as a “Proud supporter of 
A.B.A.T.E. Young Riders” for six consecutive 
months, double the donation we double the time. 
Businesses that make a donation of $700 will be 
listed as “Proud supporter of A.B.A.T.E. Young 
Riders” for twelve consecutive months. 
 
Our method of recognizing supporters will be to 
post their name and the donation period covered 
in Road Noise, on our Website and on the Young 
Riders Facebook page. 
 — Harmony 

Hello! I have found insurance for us to have a  
bike rodeo! The date will be September 27th.  
It will be held in Willmar at the Kandiyohi County 
Fairgrounds. This is a statewide event for our 
youth. If a person or a chapter or a business 
would like to donate anything for this, reach out 
to Harmony. I am also looking for people to  
volunteer. I will have more information that will  
be sent out via ZOHO and Facebook. If you  
don’t follow our Facebook, here’s the link. 
www.facebook.com/youngridersmn 
 
We are always looking for Young Riders sponsors. 
If you want to donate and want to know what it 
goes to, reach out to someone on the committee. 
We will tell you all about what it is and where the 
money goes. 
 
Lots of fun things on the page to do. If you are 
looking for your kiddo to get into our contest, just 
go explore what Minnesota has to offer. 
 
— Be safe, stay cool! — Harmony 

NCOM Liason  
Jane Doyle 
(612) 910-1572 
ncomliason@abatemn.org

National Coalition of Motorcyclists  
40th Anniversary -  May 10, 2025 - Biloxi, MS  

With a renewed interest in teamwork and diversity, 
the following groups participated in the convention:  
Motorcycle Riders Foundation (MRF), PRO  
Convention (PROC), National Council of Informed 
Riders (COIR), State Motorcycle Rights  
Organizations (SMROs), Coalitions of Clubs (COCs), 
Clubs and individual motorcyclists. Sessions over 
the weekend included: Women in Motorcycling, 
Clean and Sober Round Table, Veterans Affairs, 
Christian Unity Conference, Anti-Profiling,  
Confederation of Clubs General Patch Holders 
Meeting, General Session with Ringing of the Bell 
and Keynote Address,  Regional Meetings to share 
information on what's happening in the states,  

Federal and State Legislative Goals, and more! 
 
Now we are back to monthly ZOOM meeting to stay 
informed on issues across the Nation. 
 — Jane
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We will be making some substantial changes to 
A.B.A.T.E. of MN’s 2026 Bikerday at the Capitol. 
Bikerday is scheduled for Wednesday, March 25, 
2026, in the Capitol Rotunda starting at 1:00 
PM. This is a change that will work in 2026  
because it is the second year of the two-year 
legislative schedule. Bills affecting us have  
already been introduced. Our members have 
had an opportunity to communicate with those 
representing them to seek support. Bikerday 
2026 will be an opportunity to show up as  
unified motorcyclists to reinforce support of  
motorcycling rights and common-sense  
motorcycling safety.  
 

Here are some reasons  
we are making this change: 

We need to make significant improvements to 
Bikerday attendance. This change will reduce 
the chances of below zero temperatures for the 
day. It will give people that have conflicts earlier 
in the year the opportunity to join us. The later 
date and time may allow some to arrive on their 
favorite ride. (We will work on group motorcycle 
parking near the Capitol if possible). We can 

A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota Legislative Team
schedule bus arrivals at noon and departure by 
5:00pm as a benefit for those traveling a long 
distance.  This change may make it possible for 
some that have never joined us to attend. 
 
We should be staying in contact with our  
legislators all year, but Bikerday 2026 will be a 
chance to let legislators know bikers care about 
our issues by showing up. To be successful in 
the future we need to have a greater presence 
at Bikerday. Can we bring the number of  
attendees up to four hundred? This attendance 
should be attainable based on the number of 
concerned riders in Minnesota. 
 
Legislators pay attention to how many people 
show up to support issues. With a large number 
of motorcyclists at Bikerday 2026, we will keep 
Minnesota a great place to ride free in the  
future. Please do all you can to be there. Do it 
for yourself. Stand up for what you believe in.  
 
See you there. 

—Mack Backlund 
A.B.A.T.E. of MN Legislative Team Member

Motorcycle Safety Task Force 
Jon Fernholz 
(952) 649-0581 
mnmsatf@abatemn.org 

The next meeting is a week after I submitted this 
report, so it should be relatively short. It is me 
writing it, so after all, who knows? As you may 
have seen or heard, the DPS rolled out the  
majority of the lane splitting public service 
awareness campaign the same day the law  
went into effect. While there was good news 
coverage, it is of my opinion (also shared by 
other members of the task force) that it should 
of been launched sooner. Regardless of my 
opinion or the opinion of the task force 
members, it simply isn't our decision. We only 
participate in an advisory capacity. Personally,  
I have not yet taken advantage of this new  

freedom of choice, but that doesn't mean that  
I won't.  
 
According to the last fatality report I received, 
there have been 13 motorcyclists (including one 
passenger) that have lost their lives this year 
compared to 22 at the same time last year. A 
positive direction, but the riding season is far 
from over. Unendorsed and unpermitted rider 
fatalities are around 46%. Riders not wearing a 
helmet are at a 61% fatality rate, while single  
vehicle crashes are at 54%. Please stay vigilant, 
make your own choice, and keep your head on a 
swivel. 

— Jon
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I hope everyone had a wonderful 4th of July 
 
Delivery Infomation 
Deliveries are needed within 10 days of  
donations, to be sure nothing gets lost or  
misplaced. 
 
Receipt Forms 
When delivering bears and you have  
forgotten to bring a receipt with you, find a 
piece of paper and record, date, number of 
bears, name of chapter, name donation is 
being made to, and signature of person  
receiving the bears.  Send to: (These can be 
emailed) to gamblingmanager@abatemn.org, 
buddybear@abatemn.org, and Frank Ernst 
frankdennisernst@gmail,com. 
 
Delinquent Chapters 
Borderland, Central,East Central, Flatlanders,  
Glacial Ridge, Heart of the Lakes,  Metro, South 
Central,  Straight River and Way West.  July is 
mandatory.  Each month should be reported 
by the 5th of each month, as the gambling 
manager needs to report number of bears in 
our inventory to be in compliance.                                                                                                   
 
 – Sharon Polman aka  Mama Bear  
buddybear@abatemn.org 
PO Box 1175, Cass Lake, MN 
Phone # 1-218-507-5163 
 
 

  

Buddy  
Bear  
Corner 
Sharon Polman 
(218) 507-5163 
BuddyBear@abatemn.org 

 

MRF Report 
Rob Benjamin 
MRF State Representative 
 
(952) 681-0592 
mrfrep@abatemn.org 

Here is a bit of good news. 
 
The recently passed H.R. 1 legislation signed  
includes a provision that will directly benefit 
those who purchase new motorcycles made or 
assembled in the United States. Interest paid on 
loans for qualifying new motorcycle purchases 
will now be tax-deductible. 
 
Here are some important points to note. The 
deduction has a cap of $10,000 and the benefit 
phases out based on increasing income levels. 
The change creates an "above-the-line"  
deduction for vehicle loan interest, meaning  
it reduces your adjusted gross income before 
calculating your taxable income. The position  
of the deduction is important because it will be 
available to most taxpayers, even those who  
do not itemize deductions. The bill states that 
vehicles impacted must be “manufactured  
primarily for use on public streets, roads, and 
highways" and are "a car, minivan, van, sport 
utility vehicle, pickup truck, or motorcycle."  
This policy is temporary, with an expiration in 
2028. If you are in the market for a new bike 
over the next three years, be sure to do some 
research to see if this new policy will benefit 
you. 
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Charlee Lillie 
  

Our member of the month is Charlee Lillie.  
Charlee is 7  

(and a half, yes that matters, just ask her). 
 

She's a Young Rider who has a lot of sass  
and gives every one of the chapter 

members  
hugs and keeps us all young.   

She's been coming to our meetings  
for a few years now and  

hopefully when she gets to be of age,  
pulls all her friends in with her.  

 
from the Glacial Ridge Chapter!

Member of the Month
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SSOUTHWESTOUTHWEST D DISTRICTISTRICTSOUTHWEST DISTRICT

Chapter GrapevinesChapter GrapevinesChapter Grapevines
Shelly Deutsch, Director
(507) 227-4498   •   southwestdir@abatemn.org

Wow, August! We look forward to the riding season to get here and the next thing you know the 
Algona Freedom Rally is in the books and our own MN State Rally will be here before you know it. 
 
Have you signed up for a 4-hour volunteer shift of any kind? It really is fun, and a great way to 
meet other members you didn't know before. 
 
Are you reading the Legislative Teams updates? Are you sharing them or writing any letters? As 
the saying goes, we are one generation from becoming extinct. 
 
There are so many rides left this summer. Have you joined any? I've only been on one, but  
hopefully I can get my bike out yet this year. If not, the trike is a comfy ride too! 

 
Until next time,  Shelly

South Central 2025 Fun Run.

blast, even though it was a hot one! 
 
As I write this, our chapter is hoping that we will 
receive the 2nd quarter award for the most  
memberships. Are you out there getting  
memberships, to try and win next quarter? 
 
For the State Rally next month, South Central will 
be hosting a social hour again, and will be  
participating in the chapter camp site decoration 
contest. We picked our King and Queen  
candidates, and our nominee for the rally  
yearbook. We hope other chapters are doing the 
same. It should be a great time! 
 
— Ingrid 

South Central 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 6th, Riverside Bar, Forest City, 7:00 pm 
August 27th, Rally Fairgrounds, Litchfield, 7:00 pm 
October 1st, Shaggy’s Bonfire, Litchfield, 7:00 pm 
 
We had a great turn out for our 2025 Fun Run. 
Huge shout out to Jen Fluck and Doug Louris for 
planning the event and fantastic route, and to Bill 
and Kristy LaPlante for yet again being such  
gracious hosts. Thank you to everyone who  
attended and worked at the event, including our 
grill master Mike Voigt and those who served 
food! We obtained some memberships and had a 



Lake “Friends of Dale” Run
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Lake 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August- No Meeting 
September 6th, Red Vest, Rockford, 3:00 pm 
October 4th, S.O.S Clubhouse, Cokato, 3:00 pm 
November 1st, Rendezvous Bar and Grill, Annandale, 3:00 pm 
December 6th, Madigan’s, Maple Lake, 3:00 pm 
  
Upcoming Event(s): 
July 30th, Camp Friendship Bike Show, Meet, Maple Lake School, 6:00 pm 
  
Our July meeting was held at the Choo Choo Bar in Loretto. Thank  
you to them for hosting, 
  
We decided to have our chapter social hour on the Saturday of the  
rally from 4:00 - 5:00 pm under the Lake Chapter tent. Our theme  
will be “Hawaii Tikki Hut.” Mark your calendars to stop by and see us.  
We would love to host for some beverages and yard games. Our chapter photo will follow at 5:00 pm. 
  
The Grounded Hogs fundraiser is scheduled for Saturday, January 31, 2026 from 6:00 - 11:00 pm.  
Sponsorship forms are available.  Sponsors are how we pay for the fundraiser. We are looking for t-shirt  
designs, bring yours to the next chapter meeting. Jim Kosse is looking for a used motorcycle frame, forks, 
or non-functioning engine for an auction project. Contact him if you can help. 
  
The 2nd quarter membership challenge is underway. Let’s get those members signed up. We are at Bike 
Nights at Cycle Gear in Maple Grove the 2nd Tuesday of every month. Stop by and say hi. If you would like 
to participate, let a chapter officer know. 
  
Gaida is having a sale to help clear out or products inventory so we can make room for new products. 
Come to a meeting and shop or contact Gaida. 
  
We participated in the Friends of Dale run. It was a great ride, for a great cause. We had fantastic weather 
for it. Thank you to the S.O.S for hosting our start with beverage and food as well as Rendezvous Bar and 
Grill, Bailey Ray’s, and Madigan's for allowing us to stop and have a break. Thank you to all who came and 
participated. Dale was even able to stop by at one of our stops. 
  
Steven J. Kreitlow Award nominations start August 1st. Send nominations to sapphire033171@yahoo..com 
or deliver directly to April. If you do not get a response back, please let April know.  Nominations close at 
the October meeting. If you are not sure of  the guidelines for nominating someone, please let April know. 
  
Grounded Hogs Sponsors: Gold: Frederick Creek Sheet Metal, Dale Morin • Bronze • Silver 
Until next month my friends - Ride Free, April
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Glacial Ridge 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 2nd, American Legion Post 101, 
     Melrose, 6:00 pm 
August 30th, State Rally Chapter  
     Campsite, Litchfield, 6:00 pm 
October 4th, Location TBD, 6:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 29th-September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. of 
     MN State Rally, Meeker County  
     Fairgrounds, Litchfield 
September 27th, Young Riders Bike 
     Rodeo,  Kandiyohi County  
     Fairgrounds, Time TBD 
 
We have  
several  
community 
events going  
on this summer. 
There are a lot 
of places to get 
out in front of 
people and 
hopefully get 
them to join  
the chapter. 
We’re going to 
be doing a few 
things like a 
hotdish contest 
for the  
community  
to get  
involved with.  
Membership  
tables  
wherever we  
can. Get out  
riding when we can. Summers don’t last 
very long. If you’re going to go for a ride 
and its spur of the moment, post it on 
Facebook, you never know who can join 
you! 
 
Stay safe! 

Dan Bursaw and Linda Busse 
were married June 29th. Our 
Glacial Ridge chapter is 
thrilled to have Linda as a 
new family member and 
chapter member!

Southwest  
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 8th, Rushmore Community Center, Rushmore,  
     7:00 pm 
 
We hope to see you at our next meeting in Rushmore and 
hear some Sturgis stories! 
 
Ditch cleanup was done in June. What we expected to be a 
fundraiser ended up being volunteerism for a little village 
that has been so good to us, Rushmore, Minnesota! So 
many good folks have supported us and have known  
some since childhood! 
 
Our chapter needs members. Contact our President, Todd 
Holman, whose info is in the front of this Road Noise.  
 
That’s about it for now. 
 
Our country is in turmoil, so let’s pray for things to settle 
down soon. Also, please pray for our military and their  
families.  
 
— Stay safe out there, BAM 
 Rolling Prairie 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
September 5th, Knight's Lounge, Ormsby, 7:00 pm 
October 4th, Buckshot's Bar & Grill, Butterfield, 4:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event (s): 
August 29th-September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. of MN State Rally, 
     Meeker County Fairgrounds, Litchfield 
September 6th, Fallen Friends Memorial Ride, Knight's 
     Lounge, Ormsby, 10:00 am 
 
Hello Biker Family, 
We are busy getting ready for the State Rally and our  
annual Fallen Friends Memorial Ride. 
 
Our Fallen Friends Memorial Ride will take place on  
September 6th. We will be leaving Knight's Lounge in 
Ormsby at 12 Noon. We will have our memorial service at 
11:30 am to honor our fallen brothers and sisters. When we 
finish the ride, we will have walking tacos for sale before we 
settle in for some fun with our entertainment. The ride cost 
will be $10 per person. There is primitive camping available 
at Knight's Lounge if you want to stay later or we will have 
the Dial-A-Ride trailer and driver available for those that 
wish to go home. 
 
We also have a 50/50 Raffle going on right now, with the 
drawing to be held after the run gets back. See any 
member for tickets or call Kari to make arrangements to get 
your tickets. 

Other than that, we have been busy  
delivering Buddy Bears and trying to find 
homes for the last 40 bears. 
 
I think that is all for now. Keep the shiny 
side up and we will see down the road, 
 
— Giggles 
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Way West 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 31st, State Rally, Litchfield  
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 16th, Remember the Fallen Ride/ 
     Fundraiser, Madison Lutheran Home, 
     Madison, KSU 11:00 am 
August 29th-September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. of MN State 
     Rally, Meeker County Fairgrounds, Litchfield 
 
Greetings! 
 
Way West Fundraiser/Remember the Fallen Ride 
will be kickstands up at 11:00 am at the Madison 
Lutheran Home. This is a sober ride visiting area  
nursing homes and the Veterans Home in  
Montevideo. $20 per person. The ride will end at 
the Madison VFW with food, silent auction and 
live music by Crimson Edge in the street, weather 
permitting, with a full bar setup. There will be a 

sober cab available. All bikes, cars, trucks, SUV’s 
are welcome. Camping with hookup is available 
at the city park, as well as remote camping.  
Contact City of Madison at 320-598-7373 to re-
serve your spot. We’d love to see you there! 
 
It’s almost the middle of July!! Crazy. I hope 
you're getting plenty of riding in. I am excited to 
see everyone again at the rally. It’s always a good 
time. If you can't have fun, well, it's your own 
damn fault.    
 
Our chapter will be busy hosting 2 days of bike 
and stupid human tricks again this year.  
Participation is the key for all the events put on at 
the rally. See you soon! 
 
— Gypsy Mama  

Buffalo Ridge 
 No Report Received 

NNORTHEASTORTHEAST D DISTRICTISTRICTNORTHEAST DISTRICT

Chapter GrapevinesChapter GrapevinesChapter Grapevines
Kent Verner, Director
(218) 343-7826   •   northeastdir@abatemn.org

Hello Everyone! I’m sitting here after returning from nine days in AZ and a wedding in Oregon of 
one of my bonus daughters. I had a lot of time to think and reflect and one of those was why I 
really enjoy A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota. We have approximately 3,000 members, all with different 
personalities and different ideas, but all pertaining to one goal: the advancement of motorcycle 
rights. With the differing personalities we ride different bikes from different manufacturers and 
some with three wheels. Again, we all come together to promote safe riding. Please be safe and 
enjoy this form of life we have chosen.  — Pedro
Central 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 3rd, Side Bar, Cold Spring, 12:00 pm 
August 31st, September Meeting, State Rally,  
     Litchfield, 12:00 pm 
October 5th, 10 Spot, Royalton, 12:00 pm 
November 2nd, The Ultimate, Waite Park, 12:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
October 4th, 10th Annual Fall Fun Run 
A special thank you to O’Brian’s in Rice for hosting 

our July meeting!  
Unfortunately, we do not have much to report on 
this month. Hope everyone had a fun and safe 4th of 
July.  
Mark your Calendars for Central Chapters 10th  
Annual Fall Fun Run on October 4th. More details to 
come!  
— Until next month, Ling and Cowboy 
 

Up North  No Report Received 
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Sand Dunes 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 10th, The Buff, Big Lake, 5:00 pm 
September 14th, The Buff, Big Lake, 
     5:00 pm 
October 12th, The Buff, Big Lake, 5:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 1st–August 10th, Sturgis  
     Motorcycle Rally, Sturgis, SD 
August 29th–September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. 
     of Minnesota State Rally, Litchfield  
Greetings all! 
Now that July is in the rearview mirror, I 
am reflecting on the new Lane Splitting 
law that took effect on July 1st. I had an 
opportunity to take advantage of the 
new traffic law in early July but  
decided against it. I did not feel  
comfortable. Not because of my ability 
to split the traffic, but because I felt 
there was not enough information  
released for the general public to  
understand it. I envisioned drivers 
honking their horns or trying to block 
me. That has happened to me in a state 
where the law was already firmly  
established. As I have traveled around 
Minnesota, I have seen little to nothing 
informing the public of the new law. 
Hopefully that changes.  
Sand Dunes has had good  
participation at the summer events,  
including the Summer Hummer in  
Wisconsin and the Freedom Rally in 
Iowa. For once the weather was some-
what kinder at these events; at least as 
far as rain was concerned.  
While attending some of the summer 
events, remember to visit the booth of 
Sand Dunes very own, “Baking Biker.” 
Our VP, Doug Hall, has started a small 
business baking some of the best 
cookies I have ever tasted.  With 
cookie names like Throttle Monster, 
Strawberry Vixen, and Pebble Road, 
just to name a few, how can you go 
wrong?  
For those of you riding to Sturgis and 
back, travel safely. Following Sturgis, 
it’s our State Rally, which is always a 
great time. That’s a wrap. Be well, ride 
safe and peace out! 
 — Michael Olkives 

Sand Dunes Summer  Hummer

Metro 
 
Next Meeting(s): 
August 12th, VFW, Coon Rapids, 7:00 pm 
September 9th, VFW, Coon Rapids, 7:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
September 9th, Metro Chapter Bike Night, 5:00-7:00 pm 
September 21st, Brunch, Route 47, 8:00 am-12:00 pm 
October 6th, Taco Night, Casa Rio, 4:00-8:00 pm 
 
The sun is shining, the days are long, and the motorcycles are 
running. I hope everyone is getting the most out of this riding 
season. Whether you ride to and from work, go on long road 
trips, ride with friends, or ride to escape, I think one thing we can 
all agree on is being on two wheels soothes the soul. 
 
We are one month into lane filtering being allowed in our state. 
I’m proud of all the riders out there who are utilizing this feature 
to safely maneuver through traffic. As both riders and drivers  
continue to adjust to this law, remember to stay safe and  
observant. Teach people why this law benefits. Spread knowledge 
and awareness and we can all make it our destinations safely.  
 
Metro has been busy lately! We hosted a road guard training 
course on August 2nd at St Paul Harley to get members certified.  
A huge thank you to Eric Bout-It for helping set us up with a time 
and trainer. With more certified road guards we can help to make 
sure group rides and charity events are safe and fun for all involved. 

continued on page 21 
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Metro continued from page 20  
If you like a good breakfast to help support Metro 
and help give back to the community with training 
programs, then you need to check out our 
monthly brunch buffet at Route 47 in Fridley. The 
third Sunday of every month is loaded with all you 
can eat eggs, bacon, and other breakfast items. 
Come hang out with us for brunch. Not only do 
you get delicious food, but you also get to hang 
out with some awesome people. Route 47 has 
been an amazing supporter of Metro chapter for 
years. If you haven't heard, Jameson has started a 
new Metro brunch tradition. Each month after 
brunch, with weather allowing, he is planning 
group rides to fun and new destinations. Some 
rides will be shorter, while others are longer. This 
is in hopes that everyone will be comfortable  
joining whether you are a new rider or have been 
riding for years.  
 

With the temperatures being as hot as they have 
been, our last post brunch ride was to a pretty 
cool place. Cool as in ice cream! Little North 
Sweets in Isanti got taken over by 8 bikes looking 
for a sweet treat. Over the top milkshakes, coffee 
flights, they even had ice cream nachos! There 
really was something for everyone. Their attached 
boutique was a huge hit with all the ladies. And I 
just need to give a huge shout out to the girl  
working the counter. It's not easy to handle a rush 
like we brought in, but she was an absolute 
champ! We do not have enough good things to 
say about this place. Be sure not to miss the next 
brunch to see where our adventures take us! 
 
Lastly keep your eyes peeled for something new 
coming out of Metro this September. The wheels 
are turning and something exciting is in the works. 
More details will be coming so keep an eye out on 
the Metro Facebook page!  
As always stay safe, keep those knees in the 
breeze, and can't wait to see you all again! 
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Northeast 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 6th, Gopher Bar and Grill, West Duluth, 6:30 pm 
September 3rd, Gopher Bar and Grill, West Duluth, 6:30 pm 
 
Hello all! Hard to believe it’s already August. This summer is 
going by much faster than last winter. 
 
The chapter had their annual July short meeting followed by a 
ride out to a car show and then to a local sponsor. We had a 
great turnout and I’m seeing a resurgence in interest, since 
our last couple of meetings have been very well attended. 
 
By the time you are reading this, the Jackpine Rider’s Upper 
Kettle River Shakedown will have come and gone. We always 
look forward to the event and seeing old friends. Hopefully 
the weather was good and the event was well attended. 
 
Last, but certainly not least, the Chapter will have held its first 
camp out in many years at the end of July. Early signs are that 
we will have an excellent turnout. I’ll let you know how it went 
in the next Road Noise. 
 
— Ride safe, Ed 
 
 East Central 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 3rd, American Legion, St. Francis, 10:30 am 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 16th, Joe Boys Ride, St. Joseph 
August 29th-September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota State Rally 
September 5th-7th, Hay Days 
September 13th-14th, 1st Annual Kelly Pierson Memorial Buddy 
     Bear Run 
There was no July meeting. We're always looking for Road 
Guards for the Joe Boy Run, if available call Tim Jensen  
320-515-0380. Just a reminder, don't forget to attend the 
A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota State Rally and sign up for some open 
shifts.   
Ride safe 2 wheels down or 3 wheels down. 
 
— Vice President, Fred Pawelk 
 

After the July meeting ride, great group of people.

Jack Pine Riders 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 17th, Nickerson Tavern, Nickerson, 
     10:00 am (note the time change) 
September 21st, Outback Saloon & Grill, 
     Stanchfield, 1:00 pm 
October 19th, Endzone Bar & Grill,  
     Rutledge, 1:00 pm 
November 16th, Park Tavern & Café,  
     Braham, 1:00 pm 
December 21st, Buffalo Tracks, Banning 
     Junction, 1:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 1st-11th, 85th Annual Sturgis Rally, 
     Sturgis, South Dakota  
August 16th, Jack Pine Riders Memorial 
     Ride weekend, Banning Junction, 
     12:00 pm  
August 29th-September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. of 
     Minnesota State Rally, Litchfield 
 
The JPR Memorial ride ends at Nickerson 
Bar. Riding/Camping/Bonfire and more. 
Camping overnight. Food, drinks,  
available at Nickerson Bar. Chapter  
meeting the next morning. 
 
Thank you to all those that supported 
A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota by attending The 
Jack Pine Riders 19th Annual Upper Kettle 
River Shakedown. Thank you to all those 
that helped in setting this event up, 
helped take it down, sponsored this 
event, and all those that worked so hard 
throughout the year to make this event 
possible. 
 
The next roadside cleanup will be in  
September. Chapter meeting to follow 
highway clean up. The last cleanup had a 
great turn out. Thank you to all who 
helped out with this worthwhile endeavor. 
 
Keep in mind, you do not need to be a 
Jack Pine Riders member to attend any 
J.P.R. event. Members are encouraged to 
attend. And better yet, members are  
encouraged to bring a friend. Non-
members are encouraged to stop by and 
see what we are all about. For more 
events, check the Road Noise calendar of 
events. Also be sure to check your sister 
chapter grapevines for more events. For 
updated chapter events and information, 
check out the Jack Pine Riders Facebook 
page.  
— Respectfully, The Grapevine jesus 
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Chapter GrapevinesChapter Grapevines
NORTHWESTORTHWEST D DISTRICTISTRICTNORTHWEST DISTRICT

Chapter Grapevines
Edgar Burke, Director
(218) 849-5021   •   northwestdir@abatemn.org

Summer is Flying By!!!! Sturgis and then the MN A.B.A.T.E. State Rally!!!! 
 
— Please, HELP Get Sponsors for the Rally. 
— Please, Help out at the Rally. 
— Please, Bring a Friend or twelve to the Rally. 
The Rally committee is doing an AWESOME Job! It WILL be Fun as always. 
 
A.B.A.T.E. as a whole needs to respect the new members and give respect at meetings to ALL members. 
For what ever reason there seems to be a tension at some meetings. WE are a Family. WE NEED To Work 
together as a family. Every one of us is a spoke in the wheel. When a spoke gets bent or out of alinement 
the wheel wobbles. When the wheel wobbles it loses ground and efficiency.   
 
This is one of the BEST Organizations I've ever belonged to. The talent in OUR Group here in MN is  
AMAZING! Take time to meet new people and explain the benefits of A.B.A.T.E. and the Freedoms We 
Stand for and Fight to protect. 
    TAKE CARE and RIDE FREE  — Edgar

ps. My number is 218-849-5021. Give me a call if you need.

Borderland 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 17th, Moe’s Burgers and Brews, TRF, 3:00 pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 23rd, Northwest chapter memorial ride for 
     Travis (Chunks) Simpa, Mentor 
August 29th – September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. of  
     Minnesota State Rally, Litchfield 
 
Hello Borderland!  
 
We hope everyone is having a great summer!  
I know some are going through hard times as well, 
but things will get better.... We are so glad to hear 
that Derik Magnusson is doing much better after 
his motorcycle accident! 
 
As our ride in meetings wind down, we will decide 
on our September meeting location and our fall 
colors ride. We have been talking about moving 
our off riding meetings to the third Tuesday of 
each month. 
 
Our State Rally is coming up soon and it is so fun to 

be there! Doug and the little helpers on his  
committee do a great job and they have good 
things in store for us.  
 
We got a bit of a late start on selling our rally raffle 
tickets, so sell as many as you can. The more tickets 
our chapter sells extends the funds we have for our 
local charities! 
 
Are you a MRF member? Reading the MRF reports 
mag is always so awesome, but especially after our 
A.B.A.T.E. MRF people go to DC and represent 
bikers from across our country. We thank you for 
going there every year and working with our U.S. 
legislators!  
 
Have a safe ride to and from Sturgis and State Rally. 
 
— See ya later, twistin’ da Wick, Tim 
 
Freedom First Riders 
 
Northwest 
 
No Reports Received 
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Heart of the Lakes 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 10th,Sunnybrook Park, 5:00 pm 
 
Event (s): 
August 10TH,  Chapter ride , meet at the Burger  
     King,Wadena, 11:00 am  
 
I hope you all have been enjoying the wind this 
summer, it is going fast! State rally is just around 
the corner and by now all our Chapters should 
have the weekend mapped out. 
 
I have been running a lot of the more remote (even 
more remote than my roaming grounds) roads this 
summer and have come to find that many of them 
are really in poor repair. Road snakes, pot holes 
and heaves galore, oh my…. and I think to myself, 
with that surplus that has not been returned to us, 
why aren’t these being fixed? 
 
And the pis poor patch jobs that some of these 
counties have done, you all know the ones where 
they just run a rippled foot, foot and a half wide 
strip down the tire wear part of the lane leaving an 
uneven tire width of old tar in between, for real, 
just do the whole width of the road/lane in that 
section or at least make the strips levelish. 
   
Maybe this could be someone’s Write to Ride 
topic. Gods keep you all whole. 
 
— Jess

North Star 
 
Upcoming Event  (s): 
August 6th -10th, Working at the Beltrami County  
     Fair for Bingo 
August 16th, Chapter Meetingat Sidetracked in 
     Leonard, MN  4:00 pm. 
September 6th 3:00 pm officers meeting,  
     general membership 4:00 pm at Clearbrook  
     Liquor Store 
 
North Star Meet and greet Memorial Ride on June 
7th at Camaron Beach in Bemidji.  Although turnout 
was small, we gained a new member. 
 
We are in the planning stages for a spaghetti feed, 
and hopefully a dance or maybe a game night. 
Doing Bingo tent at the fair grounds for the Beltrami 
Co. Fair in Bemidji. 
 
Respectfully submitted by Sharon Polman (MA) 

We provide a service to pick up and deliver 

people to and from A.B.A.T.E. events

 to keep them safe. 

If you have an event coming up 
and need a sober cab, 

call Kyla Baker at (218) 407-4005 
with your request, and we will do what we can. 

If your chapter provides this service, 

please let us  know, as we would 

like to know how many people, 

we have helped keep off the highways and get 

them home safely. Riding season is approaching 

so if you intervene with someone who can not 

get to their destination safely, please let us know. 
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SSOUTHEASTOUTHEAST D DISTRICTISTRICTSOUTHEAST DISTRICT

Chapter GrapevinesChapter GrapevinesChapter Grapevines
Virgil Legried, Director
(507) 951-0624   •   southeastdir@abatemn.org

Greetings Southeast District, 
 
Well, July is in the books already and I hope you got some miles in. For me it feels great to be  
getting back to normal after two summers of not being able to ride much. 
 
The date for Bikerday at the Capitol 2026 has been set for March 25th, 2026. It's a Wednesday and 
this gives all of us more than ample time to make arrangements to attend. Every year we have our 
talking points that are a concern to all of us but there seems to be less attendance every year to 
get our points across to the legislature. There is power in visible numbers and we pay dearly for 
the busses, so let's fill the damned busses. 
 
The October B.O.D. will be held in Owatonna at the Baymont Inn and Suites. The hotel is very  
excited to be hosting us so let's make sure and thank them when we are there. 
 

  — Virgil

Flatlanders 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 23rd, Kipp and Christy’s home,  
     205 N Ermina Ave, Albert Lea, 11:00 am 
September 13th, Tony and Stacy’s home,  
     20261 890th Ave, Albert Lea, 10:00 am 
 
Hello from the Flatlanders 
 
We are in the process of planning our Summers 
Done Run for September and hope to see you all 
there.  At the time of this writing it is 2 months 
away.  My goodness, where is the summer going?   
I believe time does fly when your having fun or 
you're so busy you don't realize what day it is...LOL!!   
 
We are having our Buddy Bear run this month  
(August) which we get a lot of participation for.   
We really do enjoy doing this, not only for the  
riding we do, but for the appreciation and  
gratitude we receive because of those little  
bears.  For those of you who do not participate  
in this program, we would encourage you to   

consider it.  These little bears mean so much to 
others, it gets the A.B.A.T.E. name out there, and it 
builds elationships in the communities.   
 
On another note...When the Legistative reports  
are sent out through Zoho, post that information  
on your web pages.  This is the only way that we 
can share with all of our members and  non-
members what is happening with  motorcycle 
rights within our state.  When call  to actions from 
the MRF come out, complete the pre-written email 
and support the MRF. They are working at the fed-
eral level for our motorcycle rights.  Do not sit back 
and say "Someone else will do it" or "This will not 
affect me."  If you ride, it can and will at sometime 
affect you.  The more rights we have, whether we 
participate or not, is a great thing.  
I will leave you with this: 

"The only impossible journey  
is the one that you never begin." 

Peace, Love and Hugs 
— Michele Legried, State Secretary
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James "Tiny" Vandemark presented this quilt to Tom Small for  
his many years of dedication to the Southeast LC chapter. This  
quilt was made by chapter members last year.  Tom was thrilled to  
have the quilt as there are a lot of memories in that quilt for him. 
 Southeast LC  
Next Meeting (s): 
August 17th, VFW, Rochester, 11:30 am 
September 21st, VFW, Rochester, 11:30 am 
October 19th, VFW, Rochester, 11:30 am 
November 16th, VFW, Rochester, 11:30 am  
Upcoming Events: 
August 12th, Bike Night, Tilly’s, Oronoco, 5:00 - 9:00 pm 
August 29th - September 1st, A.B.A.T.E. State Rally 
September 9th, Bike Night, Tilly’s, Oronoco, 5:00 - 9:00 pm 
 
Greetings Everyone: I hope everyone's summer is 
going well and you are getting some throttle therapy in.  
 

Bike Nights continue to go well with about 15 to 
30 bikes each night. It's hard to get people to 
come out with so many other activities going on  
in the area, as well as it being on a Tuesday night, 
but are happy with the crowd we get, and we 
thank everyone who comes. 
 
My husband and I attended the Wisconsin 
A.B.A.T.E. and Iowa A.B.A.T.E. rallies this summer. 
We had an ok time at the Wisconsin one and an 
amazing time at the Iowa one. It was good to see 
people from the various Minnesota chapters at 
both rallies. 
 
We welcomed two new members at our last  
meeting, and we hope to continue to see them at 
our meetings. A warm welcome to Denise Schulze 
and Justin Farmhalls. We also had one person 
renew their membership at this meeting. Thank 
you John Freekson. 
 
There are several rides coming up in the next 
month or two, so I hope everyone is able to get 
out and participate in a few of them, including a 
memorial ride for Mark Ugland.  
 
I still have passport books available for anyone 
who wants one, they are $20/book.  I also have 
State Rally tickets available which are $40/ticket. 
 
I think that's it for now. Have a great rest of your 
summer and maybe I'll see you at the State Rally. 
 
— Terry 
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Tri-County 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 14th, Cy’s Bar, Chaska, 7:00 pm  
September 13th, Carver Beach Rd park,  
     Chanhassen, 10:00 am  
 
Upcoming Events:  
August 16th, 29th Annual Harley Heaven Memorial 
     Motorcycle Ride, leaves Pickled Pig in Jordan 
     at noon.  
Labor Day weekend-state rally! See Road Noise for 
     info and updates!  
September 4th, Highway pickup, 6pm by the trains 
     on Hwy #21 between Jordan and New Prague  
September 13th, Tri-County Freedom Social event, 
     12:00 - 4:00 pm  
 
A big thank you to Kelly & Alex E for hosting our 
July meeting! Complete with goats and robotic 
lawnmower! Supper and dessert was awesome! 
And happy birthday to Kelly!  
 
Our September meeting will be before the  
Freedom Social,10:00 am. Plans for the Freedom 
Social are happening! Food, games, social hours 
are all part of the fun afternoon! Bring your bike 
and wear your A.B.A.T.E. tshirt!!  
 
We are still looking for homes for our Buddy Bears!!  
 
— Peace out friends!! ☮�  Ger  

Happy Birthday Kelly!  
With the baker... President Jon.

Bikes & Goats!

Straight River 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 10th, JC Park, Owatonna 
September 14th, The BoxCar, Waseca 
October, L&M Bar, Dundas 
All meetings begin at 1:00 pm. Don't forget to 
bring a friend that we can share A.B.A.T.E. with! 
 
How are we this far into Summer already? Seems 
like the snow just melted.   
 
The weekends fill up fast between rides, local 
events and meetings. Straight River members try to 
support the surrounding counties on rides and bike 
nights. On Wednesdays any members that can, get 
together for supper and a local ride. You can  
reach out to Mike if you'd like to ride along. The  
exception is the second Tuesday of the month, we 
ride over to join SELC at Tilly's Bike Night. 
 
Straight River members will be deciding on when 
they will have their annual Buddy Bear Ride and 
donating the rest of their surplus. We plan to do 
that in August. That will take us right into the State 
Rally Labor Day weekend. 
 
Stay Safe and have fun! 
 
— Mike Smith 
   Straight River President 
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River Valley 
 
Next Meeting (s): 
August 10th, Eagles Club, Mankato, 12:00pm 
September 14th, Eagles Club, Mankato, 12:00pm 
 
Upcoming Event(s): 
August 29th - September 1st, State Rally,  
     Meeker County Fairgrounds, Litchfield 
 
Hello All!  
 
I hope everyone has been having an awesome 
summer!!  It sure has been moving fast…but there 
are plenty more of fun rides and events coming up, 
so keep an eye out in your Road Noise and on the 
chapters Facebook pages. 
 
A small group from our chapter had a great time 
over the 4th of July, uniting with our Iowa A.B.A.T.E. 
family for their Freedom Rally! They were wonder-
ful hosts...as always!  Our little area was perfect in 
the trees during the hot weather.  There was plenty 
of fun and laughter! 
 
We are looking forward to our State Rally coming 
up during Labor Day weekend! It will be great to, 
once again, see our old friends and to meet new 
ones!  The rally tickets, for our chapter, are  
available to purchase either from me (Big D) or 
Erin.  Also, please check to see what volunteer 
openings are still available.  The more of us that 
sign up to help out means the more time we get to 
have fun!! 
 

Welcome to our new members and thank you to 
those who renewed their memberships. We are look-
ing forward to seeing you at our monthly meetings 
and our chapters rides and events! And don’t forget 
to encourage as many people you know to join 
A.B.A.T.E. If everyone could sign up even just one 
person this year, we could double our membership!  
Every membership helps! 
 
Keep the shiny side up! 
 
— Big D, President

See You at the Rally!
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CLASSIFIED ADS 
 
FOR SALE: Two covers that fit a Goldwing Trike. One 
is water resistant $25. One is water proof $35. Both in 
exellent condition. Kat 218-443-1701      junejulyaug 
  
FOR SALE: 2000 HD 883  
Sportster for sale. 13,425 miles, 
Pearl white, excellent shape. 
$3300.00 call 320-304-0012  
for more pictures or info.julyaugsept 
 
 
 
FOR SALE: Large Custom Saddle Bags.  
Originally designed for Victory Kingpin. Reinforced 
w/ SS and Aluminum to keep shape. Very durable, 
brass hardware $700 or BO. Contact Terry @ 320-
582-4059      junejulyaug 
 

FOR SALE: 2005 Harley deluxe  
champion trike kit 12000 miles  
$15000 open to reasonable offers  
located in  Madison, MN  Joe Ruby  
605-949-1366 call or text       
mayjunejuly 
 
FOR SALE: Large 2009  
Adventurer M/C Tent Trailer 
for only $1295. Must tansfer title,  
permanent MNsticker. Get ready  
for the bike rallies this sumer by  
giving me a call at 612+868-9658 for more info.   junejulyaug 

 

The Classified Section is open to all members of A.B.A.T.E. of MN. The ads are free of change and run 
for a three month period. Photos are acceptible as room permits. No business ads will be accepted. 

Send your Classified Ads to: roadnoise@abatemn.org  
or mail to: Road Noise, 16550 226th Ave NW, Elk River, MN 55330
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2025 STATE RALLY SPONSORSHIPS

2025 STATE RALLY SPONSORSHIPS

2025 STATE RALLY SPONSORSHIPS

2025 STATE RALLY SPONSORSHIPS

2025 STATE RALLY SPONSORSHIPS

American Legion 
Post 104 
Litchfield, MN ___________ 

Central Chapter 
St. Cloud, MN ___________  

Central Counties 
Coop 

Litchfield, MN ___________  
Flatlanders  

Chapter 
Wells, MN ___________ 

 
L & M Bar & Grill 

Dundas, MN ___________  

Lake Chapter 
Delano, MN ___________  

Litchfield Liquors 
Litchfield, MN ___________  

River Valley 
 Chapter 
Mankato, MN ___________   

A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota 2025 State Rally Sponsors

• Backwoods Bar  . .Litchfield 

• B & R Cycles . . . . . . .Faribault 

• Channel Inn  . . . . . . . .Warsaw 

• Heart of the Lakes 
   Chapter  . . . . . . . .Detroit Lakes 

• Northeast  
    Chapter  . . . . . . . . . . . . .Duluth 

• Prairie’s Edge  
    Casino Resort  .Granite Falls 

• Red Goat 
    Bar & Grill  . . . . . . . . .Watkins 

• Reggies  
    Brewhouse  . . . . . .Owatonna 
 • Southeast LC 
    Chapter  . . . . . . . . . . .Rochester  

• The Toy Box 
    Saloon  . . . . . . . . . . . . .Kilkenny 

• Tri County  
    Chapter  . . . . . . . . . . . . .Chaska

• 2 Beer  
    Tammie Webb . . . . . . . . .Buffalo 

• 625 Bar & Grill  . . . . . .Dennison 

• Box Car Bar  . . . . . . . . . . . .Waseca 

• Plaza Morena. . . . Dodge Center 

SMOKERSMOKERSMOKER

SMOKER

• Riverside Store 
     & Tavern . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Litchfield 
• Team Driving  
       Miss Daisy  . . . . . . . . . . .Buffalo 
• The Elbert Agency Hutchinson 
• Cosmos Motorcycle 
     Supply . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Cosmos 
  

2025 STATE RALLY

Jim LaSpisa 
Lake Chapter

• Buzz & Karen  . . . . .Lake Chapter 
• Jane Doyle  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .Blaine 

• Curly’s . . . . . . . . . . . . . .New Auburn 

• Shaggy’s Bonfire 
     Bar & Grill . . . . . . . . . . .  Litchfield 

Thanks to the 
2025 State Rally Sponsors!
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New & Renewals for JUNE 2025
BORDERLAND 
  Leroy /Wendy Norstebon  . . . .R 
  Nick Gerulli Jr  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Lee /Jody Heaton  . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Ryan /Lindsey Gilbert . . . . . . . .R 
BUFFALO RIDGE 
  Richard S / Kim J Louwagie  . . .R 
  Pat Hagemeyer  . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Duane Stangeland  . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Terry .Mandy Mathews  . . . . . .N 
CENTRAL 
  Brian /Billie Jo Sundsvold  . . . .R 
  Reed /Marie Ritzer  . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Robbie Terres  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Jay C Stiles  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Dan Bjelland  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Terry Sauer . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Mike Landwehr  . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Amanda Weibel  . . . . . . . . . . . N 
EAST CENTRAL 
  John / Catina Sager  . . . . . . . . .R 
  Kevin Finn  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
FLATLANDERS 
  Jeff Moucha  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Jesse Taft  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Bryan /Tara Botten  . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Joe Johnson  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Paul Hofland  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
GLACIAL RIDGE 
  Robert Uhden  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
HEART OF THE LAKES 
  Corey Siegel  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
LAKE 
  Tim Lyrek /Michele Bryant  . . . .R 
  Kirk 'HardtaiL”  Willard  . . . . . .R 
  David A Kilts  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Bruce /Betsy Berthiaume . . . . .R 
  Jennifer Kruse  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 

  Robert Hample  . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Patrick Keener . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Olly Eby  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Wade Bryant  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Bill Brown / 
       Karen McCullugh  . . . . . . . .N 
  John Walker  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
 
METRO 
  Thomas R Costanzo  . . . . . . . .R 
  Cynde Aydt  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Ron Reineke  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  William Nelson  . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Mike Trombley  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Brian Garin  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Tyler M Steffens  . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Parker Pellan . . . . . . . . . . . . . . N 
  Corinne Guertin  . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Michael Larson  . . . . . . . . . . . . N 
NORTHEAST 
  George / Michelle Martin  . . . .R 
  Todd Erickson  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Parrish Silbernagel  . . . . . . . . .R 
  DuWayne Montag  . . . . . . . . . . R 
NORTH STAR 
  Jerry /Cheryl Davis . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Jason Davis  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Scott /Kathleen Anderson  . . . .R 
  Richard Klovstad  . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Sheryl Whyte  . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Jeff A Harrom  . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Wayne Anderson  . . . . . . . . . .N 
NORTHWEST 
  Skip Norman  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Richard Knott  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Michael / Jana Dodds  . . . . . . .R 
  Kalcy Barbot  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  David Hofstad  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 

  Norm Huth  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Levi /Kelsey Perrine . . . . . . . . .N 
  Dan /Renae Sistad  . . . . . . . . . .N 
RIVER VALLEY 
  Gary Graff  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Aaron McVenes/  
       Angel Davis-Garland  . . . . . .R 
  Steven /Berta Fuqua  . . . . . . . .N 
  Chris Prom/ Kim Gallant  . . . . .N 
ROLLING PRAIRIE 
  Steph Markey  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Joshua /Amanda Crowley  . . . .R 
  Jayden Cubbage  . . . . . . . . . .N 
SAND DUNES 
  Steve Karel  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Dean Lewandowski  . . . . . . . . .R 
  Brian "Beard"/ 
        Becki "Fireball" Johnson  . .R 
  Lori A Sifers  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
SOUTH CENTRAL 
  Dave /Cheryl Hoffenkamp . . . .R 
  Douglas S /Ingrid Cohen  . . . . .R 
  Tad /Brenda Lothert . . . . . . . . .R 
  Ervin Nowak F  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Kevin /Patricia Haugen  . . . . . .R 
  Derreck Hennen/ 
      Kayla Asfeld  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Jonathan Bulau/ 
       Jane Streeter-Bulau . . . . . . .R 
  Miriam Ackman  . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Joshua H Ehlers  . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Patrick Quradadnik  . . . . . . . . .R 
  Brandon Jaster  . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  David /Natasha Boettcher  . . . .R 
  Teri Vande Steeg  . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Randy Matrious / 
       Martha Kinney  . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Brady Voigt /Oaig Alvarez  . . .N 

  Mitch /Theresa Ainslie . . . . . . .N 
  Cody Haugen  . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Dylan Johnson / 
       Ashley Zellmann  . . . . . . . . .N 
SOUTHEAST LC 
  James "Tiny"Vandemark / 
       Denise Shulze  . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  John Freerksen  . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Richard Vagt  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Mickel Frisch  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Justin Formhals  . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Denise Shulze  . . . . . . . . . . . . . N 
SOUTHWEST 
  Lyle Klingenberg `R 
  Colter /Codie Deutsch . . . . . . .R 
  Rick Lewis  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
STRAIGHT RIVER 
  Patrick /Mary Duchene  . . . . . .R 
  Jeremy /Vicki Engel  . . . . . . . . .R 
  Michael Smith /Stacia Round . .R 
  Christopher/Michelle Stanke  . .R 
  Bob Thomas R 
  Brenda Marks R 
  Willy Dahlke R 
  Jerome /Ranee While  . . . . . . .N 
  Rogelio "RC“ Sahinas  . . . . . . .N 
  Seth Hall  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
TRI COUNTY 
  Curt /Judi Quiner  . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Michelle Peterson  . . . . . . . . . .R 
  David Lehman  . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Tom Workman . . . . . . . . . . . . . N 
UP NORTH 
  Jim Irving  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . R 
  Ross Swanson  . . . . . . . . . . . . .N 
  Wayne Tinglove  . . . . . . . . . . . N 
WAY WEST 
  Todd Pitman  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R 
  Kim Wilde  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .R

Silver Lake Legion 
Post #141 

241 Main St. W. 
Silver Lake, MN 55381 

 
A.L. R Director James L. Nowak 

Phone: 320-583-8264 
www.jdnowak@hotmail.com 

 
Riding for America’s Future 

www.legion.org/riders.
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51 years of riding and 30 years 
representing bikers who 

are hurt or in trouble in Minnesota. 
 

CALL 
1-800-770-7008 
St. Cloud (320) 259-5414 

“Ask your friends about us.” 
 

If you have any legal problem 
and you wonder what to do 

CALL US 
and we will find someone to Help! 

 
www.minnesotapersonalinjury.com 

 
Offices in St. Cloud and the Twin Cities 

 
“Justice For the Injured”



MINNESOTA GOVERNOR 

Governor Tim Walz 
130 State Capitol 75 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd. 
Saint Paul, MN 55155 
(800) 657-3717 

U.S. SENATORS 

Senator Amy Klobuchar (D-MN) https://klobuchar.senate.gov 
302 Hart Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510 
(202) 224-3244 Fax: (202) 228-2186 
 
Senator Tina Smith (D-MN) https://smith.senate.gov 
309 Hart Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510 
(202) 224-5641 Fax: (202) 224-0044  
 U.S. REPRESENTATIVES  

FIRST DISTRICT 
Brad Finstad (R-MN) https://finstad.house.gov 
1605 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 
(202) 225-2472 

SECOND DISTRICT 
Angie Craig (D-MN) • https://craig.house.gov 
1523 Longworth Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 
(202) 225-2271 

THIRD DISTRICT 
Kelly Morrison (D-MN) • https:/morrison.house.gov/ 
1205 Longworth House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 
(202) 225-2871 

FOURTH DISTRICT 
Betty McCollum (D-MN) • https://mccollum.house.gov 
2256 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 
(202) 225-6631 Fax: (202) 225-1968 

FIFTH DISTRICT 
Ilhan Omar (D-MN)https://omar.house.gov  
1517 Longworth House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515  
(202) 225-4755 

SIXTH DISTRICT 
Tom Emmer (R-MN) https://emmer.house.gov 
315 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 
(202) 225-2331 Fax: (202) 225-6475 

SEVENTH DISTRICT 
Michelle Fischbach (R-MN) • https://fischbach.house.gov 
1004 Longworth House Office Building  Washington, D.C. 20515  
(202) 225-2165  

EIGHTH DISTRICT 
Pete Stauber (R-MN) •https://stauber.house.gov 
126 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 
(202) 225-6211 
 http://www.house.leg.state.mn.us/hinfo/leginfo/cong.pdf

A.B.A.T.E of Minnesota 
P.O. Box 142 • Mapleton, MN 56065
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SPICER, MN 

Permit No. 32

Attention Postmaster: Time Dated Material

Check your expiration date. Please use the form below to re-new your membership with A.B.A.T.E. of Minnesota, so 
that you may continue to receive the Road Noise and be informed!

(Applicants 18 years of age and older)
PLEASE PRINT CLEARLY

Name 1:

Name 2:
 Associate Name

Address:

City:

State/Zip:

Phone #:

E-Mail:

Renewal:       Yes      No

Over 18:        Yes      No      Under 21:      Yes      No

Chapter:
 If left blank the correct area chapter will be assigned.

 Dues: 

   ❑ 1 year $30.00 Single or ❑ $50.00 per couple.

   ❑ 2 years $60.00 Single or  ❑ $100.00 per couple.

   ❑ 3 years $90.00 Single or ❑ $150.00 per couple.

   ❑ 5 years $150.00 Single or ❑ $250.00 per couple.
                          Make checks payable to:
 A.B.A.T.E. OF MINNESOTA

Charge to: Visa Mastercard

Exp:

Card #:

Signature:

...............................................................................

...............................................................................

MOTORCYCLE PAC OF MINNESOTA
Unless you opt-out by signing below, $3.00 from 
your yearly membership dues will go to 
Motorcycle PAC of Minnesota, a Political 
Action Committee of Minnesota Motorcyclists.

Opt-Out:

Signature:

P.O. Box 142, Mapleton, MN 56065


